CHESWARDINE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Remote Ordinary Parish Council Meeting held on 20th October 2020 held via Zoom


Chairman: 

Cllr P Taylor
Councillors:

Cllr P Stanton; Cllr A Thomson; Cllr J Hodder; Cllr D Faulkner
Unitary Cllr:

Cllr R Gittins
Clerk


Mrs M Joyce




www.cheswardineparishcouncil.org.uk
1 Chairman’s welcome, announcements, apologies & public participation 
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Cllr Taylor welcomed everyone present to the October Meeting of the Parish Council, declaring it open at 7:32pm.  
Councillors noted the resignation of Cllr Millar from the Council.  

One member of the public attended the Meeting as an observer.

Cllr Taylor took the opportunity of the member of the public being present to ask for clarification of the Parish Hall AGM arrangements which will be held via Zoom. It was established that anyone wishing to attend would be present for the whole meeting which is scheduled to begin at 6:45pm.  

2 To receive Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary (or any other) Interests or Dispensation Requests in accordance with the Code of Conduct

No declarations were received nor requests for dispensations made.




3
Approval of the Minutes : To approve/sign the Minutes of the Meeting held on  15th September 2020

Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes of the last Meeting.  Cllr Hodder proposed the Minutes to be a true and accurate record of the Meeting, seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed. The Chairman duly signed the Minutes. Resolved. 

4
Matters arising/action taken from the Minutes not otherwise included on the agenda

No matters were raised. 

5
Reports: To receive reports from Unitary Cllr Gittins; 
Cllr Gittins reported that Shropshire Councils’ recently launched free tree scheme had proved very successful, with 10,000 trees being allocated within a matter of hours. More will be ordered and people will be invited to re-apply.  

Cllr Gittins recently visited Little Soudley with the Portfolio Holder for Highways, Cllr Davenport to inspect flooding issues there and in Soudley.  Preparation for work will be completed this year with re-dressing scheduled for next year in Little Soudley.  

Cllr Stanton reported that the potholes have not been filled in response to Cllr Gittins’ request for an update.

Cllr Faulkner reported that some drainage works have been carried out in Soudley.

Cllr Thomson queried when the A41 safer road campaign meetings will resume. Cllr Gittins anticipates that Meetings will start again next year. Data will continue to be collected.

To receive reports from the Councillors : 

No reports. 

6
Housekeeping
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a)
Street lighting upgrade – Auto dimming check report; Energy re-quote from Shropshire Council
Cllr Stanton gave a report following his lighting checks.  All of the Parish Council lights are dimming at 12:30am with the exception of the Symons Way light which was upgraded at a different time and does not have the facility.  The Shropshire Council lights dim at different times.  

Cllr Taylor reported that the revised energy supply bill has been reduced from £2k annually to £452.
b)
Defibrillators – to enable update on installations; to enable discussion regarding signage & instructions; Training opportunities; Identification of rural properties; 
It was confirmed that all of the new defibrillators are in place.  The Clerk recommended signage should be installed next to the defibs giving exact location details.  Cllr Taylor proposed that quotes should be obtained with a view to providing the signs, seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed. Resolved. 

The Chipnall phone kiosk is still awaiting replacement kiosk signage.  Clerk to chase. The Soudley kiosk is in darkness at night.  Cllr Hodder was asked to investigate the possibility of a solar light.  The Clerk was asked to look into online training and/or related information to circulate in the absence of face to face training sessions. Cllr Taylor requested advice from the ambulance service on how best rural properties can be identified in the event of needing a call out.  Recent advice recommends the occupants put all of the house lights on and any external lights to alert the emergency services.  Cllr Taylor to co-ordinate.
d)
Playing fields – Cycle track proposal/quotes; 
Cllr Faulkner reported his findings on costings for cycle tracks.  It would cost in the region of £45 per sqm.  So, to provide a 50m x 15m track it would equate to 750sqm at a cost of £33k.  It was suggested that a site visit could be made once restrictions are lifted.  Councillors agreed that an area of at least 20sqm would be needed which would cost c£20k minimum. Councillors agreed that other options could be looked at such as enlarging the current jumps.  Taking into consideration the amount of money required for the project, the size of the precept for the parish (c£22k annually) a strong evidence base of support from the community would be required for the Parish Council to agree to commit funds of this size to a project.   Some grant money may be able to be sourced, such as lottery funding.  Councillors discussed other options such as adult gym equipment.  To take this forward for further research and investigation. 
e)
Playground –to receive latest inspection updates/proposals for remedial works 
Cllr Hodder reported all items in the annual playground inspection report were low risk.  A couple of matters will be attended to.  Birds’ mess is an issue on the swings.  Cllr Hodder to consult the playground equipment suppliers for ideas how to deter birds.  

The overgrown condition of the lane between Westcott and Podmore was raised. The Clerk was asked to request that the grounds maintenance contractor strims the areas.  It was suggested that a memorial garden could be created in this area.
f)
Parish Hall - to enable Cllrs to consider letter received; To appoint Hall reps; Notification of AGM and ordinary meeting date 27th October 2020; CCTV system
Councillors discussed a letter received from a member of the Board of Management (not sent on behalf of the Board).  Councillors reconfirmed their support for the Hall Board of Management and the work they do.  Councillors agreed that the comments made in the letter do not accurately reflect the view of the Parish Council.   The Parish Council is a Custodian Trustee of the Hall. Whilst it cannot be involved in the day to day running of the Hall, the letter suggested that the Parish Council should not hold a view or comment upon the running of the Hall.  The Councillors agreed that as the PC is entitled, under the terms of the 1936 governing document, to nominate 2 Members to be voted onto the Board of Management, it is legitimate for the Parish Council to take an interest in the Hall; secondly, as the Hall annually requests and receives a grant towards running costs, the Parish Council again has a legitimate reason to take an active interest in the Hall; thirdly, Councillors agreed that it is appropriate for the Parish Council to take an active interest in any matter that affects the Parish or its Parishioners.  Proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed. Clerk to respond. 

The Councillors discussed the upcoming Hall AGM.  Cllr Taylor informed the Council that he had    511
resigned over concerns about the absence of a formal document outlining rules for voting, expressions of interest etc.  It is understood that this is under review by the Hall. On this basis Cllr Taylor reported that he would be prepared to stand as a nominee. Cllr Stanton also volunteered to act as a Parish Council rep.  Cllr Thomson proposed Cllrs Taylor and Stanton to represent the Parish Council as nominees at the upcoming Parish Hall AGM. All agreed. Resolved. 

A report has been received that the CCTV system is not working and that the remote control is missing.  There are concerns that the cabinet is being accessed by unauthorised persons. Only 4 nominated people can access the system in the event of a reported concern for legitimate reasons only, having first checked with the Clerk.  A quote for a replacement recorder has been obtained from Securasound.  Cllr Hodder proposed accepting it, seconded by Cllr Stanton.  Clerk to arrange replacement.  It was agreed that a passive webcam might be a good idea to monitor movement around the cabinet to ensure no unauthorised access is being attempted. Councillors will contact the Hall to discuss and will look to add this to the third party agreement.  Cllr Stanton to obtain quotes.  
g)
Cheswardine School 








Cllr Stanton gave an update reported 100% attendance rate since the children returned in September. Hot school meals have resumed provided from Hinstock School.  No cases of COVID reported. 
h)
Highways – to enable Councillors to raise any local concerns:

Westfields kissing gate; Mossfield flooding issues; Memorial bench request; Overhanging tree; 
Issues with the kissing gate have been reported to Shropshire Council by Cllr Gittins.  To do a site visit with an engineer. 
Pothole reported near Doley Farm. Cllr Faulkner to provide exact location details. 
Overhanging tree issue reported.
Clerk has requested that the hedges be cut.
i)
FIT – Additional land registration
Cllr Taylor reported that the land is now registered to the Parish Council.  Excluding VAT the costs will be for FIT £1500 (+ VAT £300), and the Solicitor £877 (+ VAT £160). The original quote, given several years ago by FIT as guidance, was for £10k.  One extra area of land registration is still in the hands of the land registry.
j)
Rubbish collection from playing fields
Cllr Taylor recommended that the field rubbish collection be moved to every 4 weeks from October to December as discussed when the agreement was instigated. Agreed. 

Councillors discussed problems with dog waste in bins at the bottom of the playing field. It was suggested that the open bin be moved away from the dog waste bin which will be left in place by the gate. Cllrs Taylor and Hodder to organise. 

k)
Road signage/name location signs 
A  directional sign has been requested for Little Soudley. 
The Clerk has requested that the Symons Way sign be moved. Cllr Taylor to provide an image mockup for Highways to illustrate where it could be moved to.

l)
Road sweeper schedule
The Clerk has requested a road sweeper schedule

7
Finance
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a)
Cash book, bank reconciliation and budget analysis for information
Copies of up to date spreadsheets and bank statements were circulated prior to the Meeting by email.  The bank reconciliation was checked against statements for accuracy and approved. 
b)
Invoices/payments for approval to inc those received post agenda publication
Cllr Hodder proposed all payments as shown below for approval, seconded by Cllr Faulkner, all agreed. 
c)
Budget for 2021/22

A preliminary budget discussion was held.  This will be taken forward to November for more detailed discussion.  A playground equipment contingency need was noted. 
	Date
	Recipient
	Purpose
	Amount
	Cheque No.
	Power of expenditure

	30/09/20
	Employee
	Salary
	£326.42
	SO
	LGA 1972 s112

	16/09/20
	Eon
	Lighting upgrade
	£8400.00
	100228
	PCA 1957 s3; HA 1980 s234

	05/010/20
	HMRC
	PAYE August 
	£85.90
	101229
	LGA 1972 s112

	21/10/20
	Plus Net
	Broadband
	£28.20
	DD
	LGA 1972 s144/5

	30/09/20
	PG Skips
	Bin hire
	£37.16
	101230
	Litter Act 1983 s5

	15/10/20
	Norton in Hales PC
	Printer ink
	£99.67
	101231
	LGA 1972 s111

	20/10/20
	Employee
	Expenses July 2019-Oct 20
	£332.36
	101232
	LGA 1972 s111/2

	30/09/20
	Hatchers Solcrs
	Fees
	£1037.00
	101233
	LGA 1972 s124

	16/10/20
	Securasound
	Callout
	£77.28
	101234
	Crime & Disorder Act 1998 ss5&17

	30/09/20
	J Hodder
	Roundabout bearings
	£30.86
	1012
	LGA 1972 s111


8
Planning










a
Applications
None received. 
b
Determinations

20/03219/CPE  (validated: 11/08/2020)
Address:  1 Parkheath Cottages, Soudley, Cheswardine, Market Drayton, Shropshire, TF9 2NR
Proposal:  Application for a Lawful Development Certificate for the continued use as a dwelling in breach of condition
Decision:  Certificate - Not Lawful
c
General advice regarding driveways/alterations to access onto classified road
An alleged enforcement concern was raised at the previous meeting. Cllr Faulkner raised concerns around the process and the legality of the Parish Council collecting information/evidence of alleged breaches in planning control. He suggested that the collection of information/evidence may amount to directed surveillance and contravene GDPR and the RIPA code.  
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Cllr Taylor confirmed that a query had been raised as to whether some recent works should have required planning permission. The Clerk had checked with a Planning Officer whose response had suggested that permission may have been required.  Cllr Gittins and the Clerk confirmed that current practice is for Parish Councils to raise queries with Shropshire Council, the Planning Authority, by completing an online form and submitting photographic evidence as required.  All enforcement concerns are dealt with confidentially.  Cllr Faulkner expressed the view that a mistake has been made by the Parish Council in gathering evidence to support an alleged breach in order to report it.  
Cllr Taylor recommended that the Clerk investigates whether it is an infringement or not and to seek the legal view from the National Association of Local Council’s Solicitor, seconded by Cllr Hodder, all agreed.  To report in November.  Cllr Gittins stressed that Shropshire Council relies on information provided by Town and Parish Councils, and members of the public, to monitor planning concerns. Shropshire Council has a limited number of officers working in enforcement and they require evidence to support reports of alleged breaches.  Councillors agreed that a definitive protocol should be put into place for the future handling of enforcement issues. 

9
Correspondence
To confirm receipt of correspondence circulated by email to inc SALC/NALC bulletins; Remembrance Sunday arrangements; NALC AGM 27/10/20; Planning White Paper; Community tree scheme; Severn Trent community scheme; What3words; National pavement parking consultation; Request received for a meeting attendance ‘standing order’; 
Cllr Taylor confirmed that the Remembrance service would not require a road closure this year. 

Cllr Faulkner confirmed that he has arranged for the signing and collection of the registration document for the mower.
Councillors received the request for a ‘standing order’ meeting invitation whilst the Parish Council is meeting via Zoom.  Councillors agreed that whilst anyone would be very welcome to attend the Parish Council Meetings whilst they are being held via remote platform, any members of the public wishing to join the Meetings should register with the Clerk on a meeting by meeting basis; the responsibility for remembering to register for an invitation should rest with the member of the public, not the Parish Council.  

10
Items for November’s Meeting
Budget setting; 
Co-option – Councillors to discuss co-option/May elections  
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